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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Re-convened Meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices, The Beehive, Dowell Street, Honiton on Tuesday 10th March 2015

Present

St Michael’s Ward




St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Nick Boggon




Cllr Vivienne Ash

Cllr Nick Cornwell




Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Gary Elliot





Cllr Henry Brown

Cllr Peter Halse ** (Chairman)



Cllr Roy Coombs

Cllr Sharon Pavey




Cllr Peter Corke

Cllr John Taylor





Cllr Vera Howard

Cllr Jackie Wadsworth




Cllr Caroline Kolek








Cllr Les Lunt








Cllr John Zarczynski

** District Councillor

In Attendance

9 members of the public

2 members of the press – Mr Jack Dixon (Pulman’s), Mr Callum Lawton (Midweek Herald)
Chetna Jones – Town Clerk

Sarah Jenkins – Deputy Town Clerk

15/55
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Sharon Pavey had informed the Town Clerk she would be late

15/56
To receive declarations of interest and receipt of requests for new DPI dispensations on items on the agenda
Cllr Nick Boggon – member of Friends of Beehive (P)
Cllr Vivienne Ash  - member of Friends of Beehive (P). 
Cllr Brown asked that it be confirmed whether it was legal to continue with the re-convened meeting as Councillors did not vote in favour of extending the meeting.
The Town Clerk confirmed that there was a clear intention to take action with regards to going beyond 3 hours either by extending or adjourning.

The vote to adjourn was perfectly proper and it was clear to all Councillors that they were voting for an adjournment. A recorded vote was taken with all Councillors voting and in no way can this resolution be overturned.

Therefore the Council had acted in accordance with standing orders and it would be perfectly acceptable to continue.

A discussion on whether the meeting should go into part B took place and the Chairman advised the Council that it was acceptable to have a general discussion but that as soon as details relating to the contractual documents were discussed members will need to discuss this in part B as per the legal advice provided at the Town Council meeting in January.
It was agreed to continue without going into part B.


15/57
To receive and approve the final version of the Agreement for Lease, the Lease and the Service Level Agreement in support of the resolutions made on 13th October 2014 and 26th January 2015 and to agree for the Town Clerk to sign and seal the Agreement for Lease on behalf of Honiton Town Council as per the Standing Orders

The Chairman proposed:
I. To receive and approve the final version of the Agreement for Lease, the Lease and the Service Level Agreement in support of the resolutions made on 13th October 2014 and 26th January 2015

II. To agree for the Town Clerk to sign and seal the Agreement for Lease on behalf of Honiton Town Council as per the Standing Orders

The Clerk informed the Town Council that there were 3 options available to the Town Council and they were:

1. Approve the proposed amendments to the Agreement for Lease, 10 year Lease and Service Level Agreement taking Foot Anstey’s advice and not agreeing to the amendment proposed 3.1.

2. Issue an extension in the form of a 6 month Lease or alternatively granting a Lease by reference. Both would allow for contracting out of the Landlord and Tenant Act 1954.

3. Allow the existing short term lease to expire. If this option were chosen the implications would need to be thoroughly worked through.

A decision is required in order for practicalities to be put in place for 12th March deadline.

Every attempt has been made to ensure that all concerns were addressed and that proper legal contracts were produced in order to ensure that the resolutions made to date were correct and so the Council could proceed with honouring its resolutions identified earlier and approve the documents.

If however, the Council wishes to keep things exactly as they are for a short period it can enter into a Lease by Reference.

If the Council were to decide not to do anything then there are many implications that the Council must consider.

· The Town Council does not have the appropriate insurance, license arrangements or agreements with the current users/room hirers.

· The Town Council does not have sufficient staff or volunteers to ensure the building remains open as a public venue. 

· The professional financial advice clearly stated that the Town Council cannot carry out any business activities within the building without being subject to repaying the VAT already reclaimed from the building costs.

· The Town Council would be responsible for all service costs, utility costs and rates for the whole building.

· The Council has not set aside any budgets to cover these costs.

· The Town Council would need to close the doors when the lease with HCC expires until all those problems above were resolved. The harm this would do to the reputation would not be recoverable especially at this time when elections are so close.

· The Town Council would have no bargaining power with any future tenant as it has left itself open

The Council may not wish to make any decisions until the final report from the mediation exercise but due to the existing short term lease expiring some form of decision will need to be made. The Town Council were urged that they carefully consider the report before making any decisions. There will need to be clear reasons as to why Councillors have chosen a particular option and it must have regard for all the professional advice it has obtained at the tax payer’s expense.

Cllr Pavey entered the room.
Cllr Elliot asked for confirmation that Councillors will be voting for only the amendments to the contractual documents on the understanding that the Town Council had already resolved to grant a 10 year lease to Honiton Community Complex with Charitable Status.
Cllr Zarczynski raised concerns that amendments were being made for some time and had not been presented to the Town Council nor had any financial implications in relation to these amendments been reviewed by the Town Council.

The Chairman ensured all members were given an opportunity to speak for 3 minutes in line with Standing Orders.
The following points were raised:

The resolution to grant the Agreement for Lease, Lease and Service Level Agreement has already been made and so it was time to put this to “bed” and not waste any more time on this.

The tax payer will be paying the loan and will have no control over the management of the Beehive.

Control was being provided through the Lease and Service Level Arrangement.

The proposal was the most logical and credible option and keeps resolutions in place. 

If the Town Council had wanted the mediation process to be binding it would have ensured it was included in the 3 resolutions made in February.

Amendments have been taking place and cost implications were not reviewed and the Town Council should have been kept informed.

There were other big issues in the Town that should be addressed.

Only option 2 from the report mentioned the mediation process and so should be the only option considered.

The Deputy Clerk confirmed that the Town Council’s resolutions did not mean that they were unable to make any decisions and that this had never been discussed at the February Town Council meeting.

The outcome of the mediation process should be known before committing.

The Town Clerk was asked to provide further details regarding the mediation process and she informed the Town Council that the mediation process was about the operational process and not individual decisions. It will be general and will identify how best the Council can work in the future and will not be retrospective.

Cllr Zarczynski asked that the proposal be amended to:
Remove the word “final” and that a short lease by reference be granted HCC to until the outcome from the mediation process was known. 
The Town Clerk informed the Council that the first part was an acceptable amendment but the second part was an alternative option and not actually adding or removing words from the original proposal.
It was agreed that the second part of the amendment not be added to the original proposal with 9 in favour of the word “final” being removed and 5 against. The MOTION WAS CARRIED.

Cllr Kolek left the room.

Cllr Howard proposed that the meeting should proceed into part B with 11 in favour and 4 against.

IT WAS RESOLVED that the meeting goes into Part B session to discuss matters of a confidential nature.  

The public and press left the room
Cllr Kolek entered the room.

All Councillors were given 3 minutes to speak and raise any concerns regarding the amendments.

The following points were raised:

The proposal was acceptable

It was time to move on.

There was no mention of rent.


There will be no rent as the Town Council will retain its 3 rooms and only pay service charges based on proportion of the building being used.

Will there be an additional service charge applied as the Beehive did not have the income from the Car Park

Service charges only applied to a proportion of the building.

The granting of the lease arrangement was risky in light of the fact that the final account had not been agreed.


Final account was a separate issue

Why was there no Council Chamber at The Beehive

Funds were received on the basis of the building being used as a Community Centre and not a Town Hall.

VAT on capital goods would be an issue for the Town Council
VAT on capital goods was irrelevant as it related to rent and this was at a peppercorn rate of £1.

HCC should not become a Charity


This has already been resolved

Subsidiaries HCC could set up.


The arrangement stated only a subsidiary.

The charitable aims may not be “inclusive” to the subsidiary company and should be reported to the Town Council.


It was agreed that this be considered as part of the annual review discussions.

How can the Town Council ensure that the Car Park is used appropriately.


The Car Park will be a public car park as set out in the Parking Order 

No further concerns were raised and the Chairman requested that a recorded vote be taken on the following proposal:
I. To receive and approve the Agreement for Lease, the Lease and the Service Level Agreement in support of the resolutions made on 13th October 2014 and 26th January 2015

II. To agree for the Town Clerk to sign and seal the Agreement for Lease on behalf of Honiton Town Council as per the Standing Orders

	
	
	FOR
	AGAINST
	ABSTAIN

	1
	Cllr Ash
	X
	
	

	2
	Cllr Bayliss
	X
	
	

	3
	Cllr Boggon
	X
	
	

	4
	Cllr Brown
	
	X
	

	5
	Cllr Coombs
	
	X
	

	6
	Cllr Corke
	X
	
	

	7
	Cllr Cornwell
	X
	
	

	8
	Cllr Elliot
	X
	
	

	9
	Cllr Halse
	X
	
	

	10
	Cllr Howard
	
	X
	

	11
	Cllr Kolek
	X
	
	

	12
	Cllr Lunt
	
	X
	

	13
	Cllr Pavey
	X
	
	

	14
	Cllr Taylor
	
	X
	

	15
	Cllr Wadsworth
	
	X
	

	16
	Cllr Zarczynski
	
	X
	


The results were 9 in favour and 7 against and so the motion was carried. IT WAS RESOLVED that:

III. To receive and approve the Agreement for Lease, the Lease and the Service Level Agreement in support of the resolutions made on 13th October 2014 and 26th January 2015

IV. To agree for the Town Clerk to sign and seal the Agreement for Lease on behalf of Honiton Town Council as per the Standing Orders

15/58
To close the meeting

The meeting was closed at 9.40pm.

Signed Chairman






13th April 2015 


